BOROUGH COUNCIL OF KING'S LYNN & WEST NORFOLK

MEMBER MAJOR PROJECTS BOARD

Minutes from the Meeting of the Member Major Projects Board held on Monday, 12th August, 2024 at 9.30 am in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Saturday Market Place, King's Lynn PE30 5DQ

PRESENT: Councillor A Beales (Chair)
Councillors R Blunt, B Long, J Moriarty, C Morley, S Ring and A Ware

OFFICERS PRESENT:

Oliver Judges- Executive Director, Place Duncan Hall- Assistant Director, Regeneration, Housing and Place Michelle Drewery- Assistant Director, Resources and Section 151 Officer

1 APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR FOR MUNICIPAL YEAR 2024/25

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

Councillor Beales was appointed Chair for the municipal year 2024/25.

2 <u>APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIR FOR MUNICIPAL YEAR</u> 2024/25

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

Councillor Ring was appointed Vice- Chair for the municipal year 2024/25.

3 APOLOGIES

There were no apologies for absence.

4 MINUTES

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

RESOLVED: The minutes from the previous meeting were agreed as a correct record.

The Chair, Councillor Beales referred to the previous minutes and asked for a progress update on the project management software at the next meeting when the Programme Management Office Manager will be able to attend.

The Chair, Councillor Beales referred to previous discussion on projects being removed or added to the agenda and if this was within the powers of the Board or required to be decided by Cabinet. The Chair, Councillor Beales asked that this be clarified at the next meeting when the Monitoring Officer should be able to attend.

The Chair, Councillor Beales sought further clarification on the timescale of the Show Home at Florence Fields being completed. He also asked for a progress update on the Brownfield funding at the South Gates.

5 **DECLARATION OF INTEREST**

6

7

There were no declarations of interest.

<u>URGENT BUSINESS UNDER STANDING ORDER 7</u>

There was no urgent business under Standing Order 7.

MEMBERS PRESENT PURSUANT TO STANDING ORDER 34

There was no members present pursuant under Standing Order 34

8 CHAIR'S CORRESPONDENCE

There was no Chair's correspondence.

9 STANDING ITEM: ACTION LOG

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

The Executive Director, Place presented the Action Log to the Board and highlighted it included the overview of progress and definitions of projects and the briefing of all Councillors on the Parkway (Florence Fields) site for November/December.

Councillor Moriarty sought clarification that this would be included in the Boards meeting in November with the site visit and then returning back to meeting.

The Executive Director confirmed he would need to clarify the best way of delivering the site visit and briefing and advised members.

The Chair, Councillor Beales queried the timing of the site visit and suggested November may not be practical due to the weather and raised late September as a potential time for the site visit.

Councillor Long agreed with the Chair comment regarding the weather and advised it needed to be practical.

Councillor Blunt commented the site visit could be done and the briefing held back in the Council Chamber.

The Chair, Councillor Beales advised that unless a large number of Councillors attend, the site office is big enough to accommodate a briefing which would benefit from being on site.

10 STANDING ITEM: PROJECT OVERVIEW REPORT

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

The Executive Director presented the Overview Report and advised this item would be merged with item 11 on the agenda, Project Highlight Report.

The Executive Director explained the overview report showed the current status of projects. The report identified the key highlighted changes and progression of each project.

He outlined that the report highlighted three projects currently had a red status, five amber and six were on green status. He brought to the Board's attention there were fewer projects with an amber status and more projects with a green status.

Further detail of the projects was presented in the Highlight Reports.

11 STANDING ITEM: PROJECT HIGHLIGHT REPORTS

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

The Executive Director presented the Highlight Reports following the Overview Reports.

ACC

The Executive Director brought to the Board's attention this project had an overall red status. He highlighted the key reasons the status had moved to red included the crossing at Tennyson Road was time constrained and the way contamination was dealt with on the NORA site. The Executive Director stated to the Board, different options and clarification needed to be considered on the contamination being dealt with for the project to move forward.

Councillor Long sought clarification on the change in regulations and what needed to be done to mitigate the contamination. He queried

further if there was any government funding for the project to continue following the change in regulations.

The Chair, Councillor Beales advised the Board the site was purchased with a discount due to the contamination. He provided assurance that the Assistant Director, Property and Projects was actively talking to the Environment Agency. The Chair, Councillor Beales, advised the Board the reserve had been spent on NORA Spec Units Project.

Councillor Long commented it needed to be progressed with higher management at the Environment Agency as it has been unsuccessful with local representatives.

The Chair, Councillor Beales encouraged Officers to go direct to the Head Office of the Environment Agency however from the Environment Agency's point of view the question has been resolved. He invited the Board's view on trying to politically contact the local Environment Agency representatives or to look at alternative sites.

The Vice- Chair, Councillor Ring agreed with the comments from Councillor Long and commented further other sites would need to be considered or the project be withdrawn.

Councillor Morley sought clarification on the cost implications on removing the contamination.

The Chair, Councillor Beales confirmed it was included in the initial costings of the project and it would not be affordable.

The Assistant Director, Resources and Section 151 Officer clarified the figure £850,000 was set aside as a contingency which had all been utilised.

The Chair, Councillor Beales confirmed the reserves had therefore been used. He advised he will get a summary of the situation from the Assistant Director, Property and Projects.

Councillor Morley referred to the report and asked for an explanation on the achievements during this period and the story board mapping.

The Executive Director confirmed he will clarify and advised Councillor Morley.

NORA Infrastructure & Enterprise Zone

The Executive Director brought to the Board's attention this project had an overall red status due to being behind on timescales and the financial impact as Norfolk County Council reported an overspend. He advised on the other hand there had been progress made on the site.

The Chair, Councillor Beales provided a further update on Norfolk County Council and informed the Board of conversations with them about the infrastructure and overspend. He confirmed the conversations had not delayed the project.

Councillor Long commented to the Board the sooner the units are occupied then the sooner Norfolk County Council would receive an income.

Guildhall

The Executive Director highlighted to the Board; this project had an overall red status and there had been changes in the dates of the project due to the recent parliamentary election.

The Assistant Director, Regeneration, Housing and Place provided further detail on the project. He explained to the Board there was a funding gap of £11 million and the project was behind on timescales and a project adjustment request would be submitted with Central Government.

Councillor Morley advised the Board the funding gap was £14 million which included the initial £3 million.

The Vice Chair, Councillor Ring clarified the £3 million which was being referred to was included in the £11 million funding gap.

The Assistant Director, Resources and Section 151 Officer provided further clarification that the £3 million was included in the total £11 million shortfall because the Council had indicated a commitment to underwrite it but had not identified how this would be funded. She added further as part of the funding strategy income streams would be identified to support that and would be set out in a report coming back to Cabinet in Spring 2025.

The Chair, Councillor Beales commented further on the reasons why the budget has increased due to discoveries of the building and cost inflation.

NORA EZ Development of Spec Units

The Executive Director presented the highlight report and advised the Board the status of this project was amber. He advised the Board there had been delays in the timescales due to the delay in utilities being connected. He advised further the final connection was being made and the Council was liaising with the tenant.

Councillor Long sought clarification on the criteria and as to why the project status was amber as he believed it to be red due to surrounding buildings, for example Waste Management Alliance being completed and occupied for over a year.

The Executive Director responded to Councillor Long's question and explained the timeline was rated a red status and all other aspects of the project are rated a green status so therefore an amber status overall.

Parkway (Florence Fields)

The Executive confirmed to the board the status of this project was amber and provided the highlights of this project. He confirmed to the Board the recent issue had been resolved and a new groundwork contractor was in place. He advised the Board; the project was still at the early stages however continued to be moving forward. He confirmed to the Board the show home should be open in December.

The Chair, Councillor Beales informed the Board that after a visit to the site, there had been major transformation due to the weather and the amber status reflected the delays with Network Rail.

Southend Road

The Executive Director provided an update to the Board and highlighted the status was amber. He brought to the Board's attention the key issue included delays in the timescale and difficulties at the site. He confirmed the show home opened on the 13th July.

Riverfront Regeneration

The Executive Director presented a highlight update on the Riverfront project which included the Custom's House, Riverfront and Devil's Alley. He advised the Custom's House there had been difficulties around the Planning Conservations Area. He added further the Devil's Alley aspect of the project has progressed however there had been local objections to this. He added the Assistant Director, Property and Projects was working to resolve the key issues.

The Chair, Councillor Beales referred to communication with Historic England regarding the Custom's House and formal feedback from them was awaited. He provided assurance to the Board the Custom's House would be less changed that originally envisaged however more of a useable building.

MUCH- Multi-User Community Hub (Library)

The Executive Director highlighted the key issues which included the mast being moved which had been delayed however recent positive correspondence has been received and progress had been made. He

advised we were working with Norfolk County Council to deliver this project.

The Chair, Councillor Beales encouraged members to refer to the MUCH project as the library. He advised the Board he had met with the staff of the library and reported the positivity and excitement and enthusiasm of this project.

Councillor Morley referred to a planning application relating to this project that was planned to be submitted mid-July and asked for an update on this.

The Chair, Councillor Beales advised it had not been submitted and would provide an update to the Board in relation to this however the planning application would be a County Council matter. He added further funding from Norfolk County Council had been given to this project.

Councillor Long highlighted to the board a way a library is used has changed and encouraged the positivity and enthusiasm of the new library. He commented the MUCH project needed to be advertised and communicated to the public with what is included.

The Vice- Chair, Councillor Ring commented communication and advertised was needed around the new library. He added Norfolk County Council had invited community groups to submit an expression of interest in the Carnegie building and he stated he had asked to be on the panel to ensure there was a Borough influence. He added further the building did require repairs and there was a covenant on the building to remain community based.

Councillor Ware referred the Board to the newspaper in which an article was included surrounding heritage of towns. She added the article stated there was a link between historic places and increased creativity and economic activity.

The Vice- Chair, Councillor Ring further commented the article was describing what the Council is doing in King's Lynn and all the history in the town. He commented to members there was more that could be done.

The Assistant Director, Resources and Section 151 Officer highlighted to the Board that the Project Highlight Reports did not include the financial sections in the report. She added the year end outturn report for capital and revenue went to Cabinet at end of July which identified an underspend. She confirmed projects were being revisited and rephased as part of a review of the capital programme which would result in changes to the figures to be reported at a future meeting.

The Executive Director referred the Board to the reports for all projects with a green status. He invited questions from the Board.

The Chair, Councillor Beales referred to the Southgates project needed to be review if the Brownfield Funding was not received. He referred further to the STARS project and highlight it was also a heritage project as well as transport project. He advised the Board this was a generational project which needed to be done right.

Councillor Long brought to the attention of the Board concerns of traffic continued to go through the Southgates and the traffic flow needed to be diverted.

Councillor Morley queried what will happen to the Southgate's project if the STARS project was to be cancelled.

The Chair, Councillor Beales suggested the project would not be cancelled but needed to address not just transport project but a high-quality public realm.

The Executive Director highlighted the impact of the ACC project on the STARS project.

The Chair, Councillor Beales provided an update on Lynnsport, Valentine Park. He advised the Board, that complaints had been received regarding dust from the site and confirmed a solution had been found and work continue to progress.

STANDING ITEM: OFFICER MAJOR PROJECT BOARD MINUTES (FOR INFORMATION)

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

The Board noted the minutes.

13 **WORK PROGRAMME 2024 TO 2025**

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

The Board noted the work programme.

14 **DATE OF NEXT MEETING**

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

11th November 2024, 9:30am in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, King's Lynn

15 **EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC**

Click here to view the recording of this item on YouTube.

RESOLVED: That under Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A to the Act.

16 **EXEMPT- GUILDHALL- CIO UPDATE**

The Assistant Director Regeneration, Housing and Place provided an update to the Board.

The Assistant Director responded to questions and comments made by the Board.

The meeting closed at 11.06 am